  Minutes of the Captains’ Meeting

held in the ACC, Dusseldorf ATC,

June 26th. 2002.
Present:

EC: 
Jozsef Bakos, Chairman, Cornelia Klee, Rolf Sugland, Charles Carpenter 

OC:
Stefan Lange

Apologies: Allan Beattie

The meeting commenced at 1924.

Rolf Sugland introduced the ATC Chief of Operations, Werner Schaper, who welcomes the delegates, said that Dusseldorf was pleased to support the ECC, as the ACC would move to a national centre building at the end of the year, and wished the meeting, and the tournament, every success.
1.
Roll call of Teams (52 of 55 attending).
 
	Aix-en-Provence
	Copenhagen
	Malmoe
	Roissy/Orly

	Aldergrove
	Corfu
	Manchester
	Roma

	Athens
	Dublin
	Milano
	Russia Team

	Belgrade
	Dusseldorf
	Minsk   
	Schipol

	Berlin
	Faro/Santa Maria
	Moscow
	Shannon

	Bordeaux
	Frankfurt
	Munich  
	Sofia

	Bremen
	Iceland
	New York
	Stavanger

	Brindisi
	Karlsruhe
	Nice
	Tampere

	Brest
	Kiev
	Norway
	Vienna

	Brussels
	Lisbon    
	Paris
	Vilnius

	Budapest
	London
	Prague   
	Warsaw  

	Canarias  
	Maastricht
	Prestwick
	Zagreb

	CFMU
	Madrid
	Reims
	Zurich


 
2.
Teams to be deleted from the Manual.

There were no deletions.
 
3.
Team withdrawing.
There were no withdrawals.
 
4.
Applications from new teams.
Barcelona re-applied for membership and was elected
Bucharest applied for membership and was elected.

5.
Minutes of AEC 2001 - Prestwick.
There was one correction to the minutes. Shannon had been selected as auditors, and not Dublin as indicated in the minutes. 
The amended minutes were adopted.
6.
Finance.
The Report of the Honorary Treasurer, having been circulated, was presented to the meeting.
The Audit committee reported that the accounts were in order, and complemented the Honorary Treasurer on the Statements of Account.
The Accounts were adopted.
Dublin and CFMU were elected as auditors for the year 2003.
 

7.
Amendments to the Manual.
A review of the participation points had been requested at the meeting in Prestwick, and a number of suggestions were put to the meeting. These included extra points for paying in time, attending the CM, extra points for being a host.

A proposal by Zagreb that any team deleted from the Manual be “awarded minus 5 points” was accepted by the meeting. (for 35, against 12, abstentions 4).

A proposal by Prestwick that teams hosting a tournament be awarded an extra 4 points was accepted by the meeting. (for 47, against 3, abstentions 1).

A proposal by Bordeaux that all single points awarded be increased to two was not accepted by the meeting. (for 13, against 32, abstentions 6).

The Fair Play trophy:

A considerable discussion took place on proposals to redefine the criteria under which the Fair Play trophy was decided. These proposals included increased penalties for not playing full games, or for taking penalties instead of playing to decide a fixture, and penalizing teams that were guilty of “social” misconduct.

It was accepted that the issuing of a red card to a player, or a team, during a game should carry the highest penalty points, and that there should be less emphasis on social behaviour.

The meeting voted on a proposal from the EC that the FIFA points system should be adhered to. The proposal was accepted by 53 to 1 votes.

A proposal from Aldergrove that the number of points awarded to each team be divided by the number on minutes of time played by the team was accepted by the meeting. This would ensure that teams that played full time would benefit. In the event that t team did not show up the “waiting” team would be “awarded” 40 minutes. (for 50, against 2). 

Placing in a section:

The first criterion to decide precedence between two teams on the same points in a section was amended to read:

“By the difference in goals for and goals against”.

A suggestion from Faro/Santa Maria that all matches should start at the same time was amended to: 

“The last two matches in the group sections should take place at the same time”

This proposal was defeated. (for 10, against 31, abstentions 10).

The meeting then took a 20 minutes break for refreshments, which were kindly donated by EDDL ACC.
 
8.
Mail.
Apart from the usual mail from teams requesting information and advice, and mail advising teams of necessary information, there was no mail specific to the meeting.
 
9.
Review Prestwick

Prestwick reported that 885 persons had attended the ECC. There had been no complaints from the police, nor from the hotels, and the OC were pleased to complement the teams on this. 

Due to a number of late cancellations, the tournament had incurred a small loss, which had since been made up.

Prestwick said that in view of the good reports and feedback from the tournament they would be encouraged to hold it another time.

10.
Proceedings Dusseldorf.
The OC welcomed the teams and thanked them for their support. 
They said that they had no specific matters to bring to the attention of the meeting. 
The OC requested that all teams update their email addresses, as it was intended that all communication in future would be by e-mail, and by posting information on the Internet. Of the 55 teams in the Manual, 54 have an e-mail address, and it was expected that Frankfurt would get on-line in the near future.

It was also important that changes in the names of persons managing teams be notified to the EC, so that information provided to the OC was current.

Some teams had arrived with as few as 6 persons, and this had caused two problems; another team may have been prevented from participating, and the team had the problem of fulfilling their fixtures. If full teams could not be provided then amalgamation was the answer.

There had been some confusion with regard to the allocation of pitches, but that had been resolved by day 2.

T-shirts had not been provided as their sale could not have been guaranteed, and the OC could not afford to carry a loss.

Presentation.
A certificate commemorating the hosting of the tournament by Dusseldorf was presented to the OC.
 
11.
Report from Reims.
The Reims OC confirmed that the tournament would be held from May 19 to May 24, 2003.

A brochure was presented to each team, and the Reims OC said that the prices quoted were inclusive.

Due to the number of pitches (14) available, the OC would accept 48 teams (of 21 persons in each group) and there would be 8 sections of 6 teams.

Teams will be provided with transport from the three major Parisian airports, and the committee would investigate the provision of transport from Charleroi.
 
12.
Applications for 2004.
Belgrade and Shannon informed the meeting that due to circumstances beyond their control they were – with great regret – withdrawing their applications to host the tournament in 2004.
Brussels confirmed to the meeting that they would host the tournament in 2004, May 24 -29. 

The 2004 OC presented each team with a brochure, and also played a videotape showing the facilities that would be available. 

In response to suggestions that had been made at some previous meetings, the OC said that they would provide two levels of accommodation, at a cost of €250 and € 350. Teams would be able to choose the level of accommodation that they wanted – 3/4 star or 5 star - with the initial choice being decided by the ranking of the team (country) in the UN Development Report 2002. The hotels could accept 1100 persons in total.

The first payment would be the same for all the teams, and the second amount depending on the accommodation chosen. Sponsorship had been received, and was reflected in the price.

The EC confirmed that they had visited the facilities and that they were of a satisfactory standard. The surrounding area was very pleasant, and the location was about 15 minutes by bus from the city centre. Public transport was also available.

The meeting accepted the proposal by Brussels to host the ECC in 2004 by acclaim.

Applications for 2005.
There were no applications made. A suggestion was made by the EC that Copenhagen should consider hosting the tournament in conjunction with another Scandinavian ACC. Copenhagen said that they would investigate the possibility.

New York said that they were examining the possibility of hosting, but that it could be an expensive tournament, due to the high costs of hiring facilities. However, they said that they would pursue the matter, and report back to the next CM.

13.
A.O.B.

 

Belgrade said that the concept of different costs was one that other teams could consider.

The EC said that any unit could make an application to host a tournament, and the proposal would be publicized on the website.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 2215.
 
 
Terence Donaghue.
On behalf of the ECC.
 

Addenda.
Teams participating in the tournament.
 

	Aix en Provence
	Aldergrove
	Belgrade
	Berlin

	Bordeaux
	Bremen
	Brest
	Brussels

	Budapest
	Copenhagen
	Corfu
	Dublin

	Dusseldorf
	Faro/Santa Maria
	Frankfurt
	Iceland/ Stavanger

	Karlsruhe
	Kiev
	Lisbon    
	London

	Maastricht
	Madrid
	Manchester
	Minsk   

	Moscow
	Munich  
	New York
	Norway

	Paris
	Prague   
	Prestwick
	Reims

	Roma
	Shannon
	Tampere
	Vienna

	Vilnius
	Warsaw  
	Zagreb
	Zurich


Tournament Winner:

Kiev 


Runner-up:
Norway
Plate Winner:


Rome


Runner-up:
Munich
W. Anchor trophy:

Aldergrove
Fair Play trophy:

Bordeaux
Spirit of ECC:


Lisbon.
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